

MADISON-MORGAN CONSERVANCY

Creating a Culture of Conservation

Newsletter Summer, 2012

WORKING TO PROTECT OUR NATURAL, AGRICULTURAL, AND HISTORIC RESOURCES

The Madison-Morgan Conservancy has been busy this year. We've expanded FARMeander, worked with Hard Labor Creek State Park helping them examine their best management practices, researched and supported the idea of a regional food hub in Morgan County, seen one of our projects receive the State Preservation Award for Excellence in Restoration (Wallace Grove School), hosted a fun and gospel-filled Annual Membership Supper, launched our new website, and successfully met our fundraising goal at the Preakness Party. Needless to say, it's been a nice way to enter into my new role here.

I am pleased and honored to be serving as president of the Conservancy, and I will work very hard to ensure the continued success of our organization. I have served on and off the board of the Conservancy since it's inception in 2001 and am very proud of our accomplishments. Conservation and land stewardship is a personal priority of mine. Growing up on a Decatur County, Georgia row crop and timber farm, the land has been very close to my heart. The farm remains in our family, and in 2009 we put 698 acres under permanent conservation easement.

Conservation easements are a hot topic right now in the state. There are changes to the GA Conservation Tax Credit program taking effect in just a few months (January 1, 2013). As a donor of a conservation easement myself, I see the benefits this tool provides to the public, to the land, and to the landowner. Clean water, clean air, prime agricultural soils, and wildlife habitat are among some of the precious resources protected by conservation easements here in Morgan County. A real benefit for the public is that these lands stay on the tax rolls, unlike land that is bought and managed by the local, state, or federal government, and the landowners can continue to farm, timber and enjoy the land. Given my experience on my own farm, I see that the conservation easement is an efficient and cost-effective tool, and I hope our legislators will continue to work to make GA's Conservation Tax Credit a robust incentive for land conservation.

Knowing that things change, the Conservancy Board of Directors gathered in June for an all day strategic planning session, looking to 2015 and 2020 as we set new goals and planned our work. I have said on many occasions over the years that we need to consider our mission statement in all our decisions (you can read the mission statement on the bottom of page two and three), and we feel very good about how we've been able to stick to that mission over the years. We will continue to do so, and I welcome your ideas and suggestions on how to make our conservancy a better one. Please feel free to contact me or any of the other board members or staff with your comments and/or suggestions.

I would like to thank Bob Beauchamp, Elizabeth Branch, Gay Morris, and Dan Rather, who have rolled off the board this year - their years of dedication and hard work have grown the Conservancy into an effective and influential organization in Georgia. A special thanks is due to Bob Beauchamp for his leadership last year as the Board President and for his passion for land conservation and agriculture. His experience in raising cattle has proven invaluable to us in understanding the benefits of a regional food hub in Morgan County.

In closing, I would like to thank all our members and supporters for their moral and financial support over the years. You keep us up and running, growing, and accountable, and we are all so thankful for each of you.

Sincerely,

Right: Vason Conservation Easement, permanently protecting water quality.

BOARD OF DIRECTORS

Robert Trulock, President
Carolyn Ainslie, Vice President
Betsy Morehouse, Treasurer
Chris Brandon, Secretary
Emily Buck
Ben Carter
Julie Davie
Lane Dennard
Weyman Hunt
Ken Kocher
Zeke Lambert

ADVISORY BOARD

Bob Beauchamp
Elizabeth Branch
Devon Dartnell
George Holt
Mary McCauley
Michael McQuaide
Gay Morris
Godfrey Newton
Dan Rather
Jane Symmes
Wayne Vason
Sue Ellen Verner

EXECUTIVE DIRECTORChristine McCauley



Robert Trulock

MEET THE CONSERVANCY'S NEW BOARD MEMBERS



BEN CARTER

For the last 40 years Ben Carter has had the pleasure of working on his farm, raising a family there, and being a steward of their forestland and wildlife. He says, "The rewards are many as you patiently adjust to mother nature." As a real estate developer,

Mr. Carter brings to the Board of Directors expertise in sound development practices, which is balanced by his passion for wildlife management and conservation. "I am sure the Madison-Morgan Conservancy can prompt best land use and conservation practices in Morgan County, which should enrich the lives of residents and visitors for years to come."



JULIE DAVIE

Until her retirement in 2011, Julie Davie was the director of the Meals-On-Wheels program at First Presbyterian Church, Atlanta. Finally, having free time enables Julie to

volunteer as a Georgia Master Gardener, with the Meals on Main lunch program in Madison, and with the Conservancy as the need arises. Julie and Jim Davie moved to the "real" Buckhead in 1990. They joined the Conservancy in 2006 after having been involved with discussions about the Greenprint program.



LANE DENNARD

Prior to his retirement from King & Spalding in 2003, Lane Dennard represented management in the field of Labor & Employment Law for over 30 years. Since retirement, Lane has served as an adjunct professor, teaching courses in his field at both

Emory and Georgia Law Schools. He has also done considerable pro bono work, including work for the Georgia Justice Project and, more recently, the representation of veterans in cases before the VA. Rita and Lane Dennard moved to Madison in 2008 and joined the Conservancy that same year. Lane also manages a family farm in south Georgia, part of which is a tree farm—his experience in this realm has been invaluable in our discussions about sustainable forest management.

"Find your place on the planet.

Dig in and take responsibility from there."

~ Gary Snyder

GEORGIA TIGHTENS STATE TAX CREDIT INCENTIVES

By Kevin McGorty, Director, Tall Timbers Land Conservancy

The Georgia General Assembly recently passed a major bill, HB 386, (http://www.house.ga.gov/Documents/HB386-LC343484S.pdf) tinkering with Georgia's tax code. The Governor [has signed] the legislation. Buried deep within the pages of the bill are major reforms to Georgia's popular tax credit incentives administered by the Georgia Land Conservation Program.

Since 2007, the Tax Credit Program has protected over 116,000 acres through the certification of 343 conservation donations. Last year the program got a boost when the Georgia General Assembly passed a bill that allowed the tax credits to be transferred from their original donors to any third parties with state income tax liabilities. It was anticipated that the transfer of tax credits would encourage small farm and forest land owners to consider conservation of their properties as they could sell the tax credits they could not use. Now with some of the tightening provisions, the success of the program is unclear. A highlight of a few of those provisions include:

- ☐ Starting January 1, 2014, qualified nonprofit organizations must be accredited by the Land Trust Accreditation Commission. Currently, only five of the 29 land trusts in the state are accredited. Tall Timbers is a fully accredited land trust.
- ☐ The cap on the tax credit is \$250,000 for individuals and a total of \$500,000 for all parties in a partnership (reduced from previous \$1 million).
- ☐ Subdivision is prohibited for a donated easement of less than 500 acres and limited to one subdivision for a donated easement of 500 acres or more.
- \square There is a \$5,000 non-refundable application fee.
- ☐ Landowners must submit an appraisal to be reviewed by the State Properties Commission.
- Any tax credits earned by the taxpayer in the taxable years beginning on or after January 1, 2013 may be transferred or sold only once.
- □ No credit shall be allowed with respect to any amount deducted from taxable net income by the taxpayer as a charitable contribution.

There are a number of other provisions that ensure that the conservation values on a property are protected, thus upholding the public interest in the program.

While other states such as Colorado and Virginia offer more flexible programs, hopefully, Georgia's attempt at offering a transferable tax credit will be a work in progress and—eventually—a success.

HARD LABOR CREEK STATE PARK - WHAT TO EXPECT

You may have noticed that Hard Labor Creek State Park has been quieter lately... the chain saws and bulldozers have been silenced for now. What can we expect in the future? We're not sure, but the Conservancy has been working with Park and DNR staff to encourage a balance between the park's existing forestry management practices with the patron's desire for a beautiful and useful park.

The Park's Resource Management Team, which is in the process of developing a long term plan for HLCSP's diverse resources, intends to hold a public meeting in August to share a draft of that plan. We are hopeful they will recommend no further clear cutting in HLCSP, but rather selective cutting and forest transition from planted pine to hardwood forest near public areas. Look for an email from us soon about the date of that meeting. We hope you will attend and support sound resource management at this gem that is HLCSP.

I'LL HAVE ANOTHER DERBY DAY - THE PREAKNESS































THANK YOU to all the Sponsors, Contributors, Hosts, and Volunteers who made the Preakness Fundraiser a great success! It wouldn't have happened without you. A special thank you to Stephen Cooke who hosted us again this year.

The fundraising goal of our second ever fundraiser was met (even surpassed by a few hundred dollars), and we are so grateful for everyone's support of our mission. Your generosity is inspiring! Thank you Sponsors and Contributors:

SPONSORS

PHOTO FINISH Stephen Cooke

AND THEY'RE OFF

Great Estates Landscaping Mary & Bob McCauley Saboa Entertainment Smith Communications

AT THE GATE

Madison Studios Sweetwater Brewery Circle Tate Ranch Anne & Robert Trulock

IN THE SADDLE

Lisa & Chris Brandon
Tricia & Ben Carter
John Garrett
Judy & Bruce Gilbert
Lambert Farm Operations, LLC
Main Street Vet
Lee Nunn Farm & Fence
William & Diane Pharr
Pure Bliss Spa & Shop
ROSS+associates
Jane & Everett Royal

AUCTION CONTRIBUTORS

Tommy Breedlove

Arborganics Lynn Blake Golf Academy Cinda & Mark Boomershine Brady Inn Burge Organic Farm Ben Carter Cinda b Classic Wines Elizabeth Crotts Cuscowilla Lynne & Phil Driscoll Hundred Acre Farm Kim Jackson Betsy Morehouse Oconee Performing Arts Society Ritz Carlton Southern Cross Guest Ranch Sunflower Farm Tagyerit Farm Tewksbury Farm Willow Oak Farm

SAVE THE DATE

CONSERVATION EASEMENT WORKSHOP
Thursday, August 30, 2012
8:00 a.m.—4:45 p.m. @ Burge Plantation
CLE and CPE credit available

ABANDONED RURAL AMERICA
Thursday, August 30, 2012
6pm @ Steffen Thomas Museum

GREENPRINT RAMBLE—THE FINALE A Saturday in October, 2013

In and around Dorsey, Rutledge, Reese, and ???
We have over a year to research, plan, and execute this amazing event, and we've already started researching the area. If you have interesting history about the west side of Morgan County, please contact us!!!

MEMBERSHIP SUPPER AT MALCOM'S CROSSROADS

THANK YOU: Ginny and Dan Rather for hosting us again for the Annual Membership Supper; Wallace Grove Baptist Church for blessing us with your music; All of you who made it happen;

















WATER WORKS, BY MATT JENKINS

Partially reprinted from The Nature Conservancy Magazine, http://magazine.nature.org/features/water-works.xml

Drought and rapid growth threaten San Antonio's water source in nearby Texas Hill Country. But a new kind of conservation partnership aims to keep the taps running pure.

Tom and Marcy Rothe ease their Ford Super Duty pickup down a Texas ranch road under a wide mackerel sky. Both Tom's and Marcy's families have run cattle here on the edge of the state's Hill Country since the late 1800s, and the ranch, studded with rock, live oak and Ashe juniper, has a rough-hewn beauty. But the past year has been tough, and a headline-making drought killed many of the oaks in the region.

"I THINK SAN ANTONIO REALIZED HOW MUCH ITS ECONOMY—AND REALLY, ITS LIFE—WAS DEPENDENT ON CLEAN WATER COMING OUT OF THE GROUND. AND THE DIRTIER THE WATER GOING INTO THE AQUIFER IS, THE MORE MONEY THEY HAVE TO SPEND TREATING IT."

Although the ranch lies an hour's drive west of San Antonio, it is a critical component of the water supply for the city and its suburbs. That's because the TMR Ranch sits astride part of a swath of land known by just about everybody in west-central Texas as the recharge zone. This area is what keeps the Edwards Aquifer—the underground source of drinking water for more than 2 million people living in San Antonio and the surrounding region—from running dry. Rain falling across some 4,400 square miles, primarily in the Hill Country, drains toward the recharge zone, where cracks, fissures and sinkholes funnel water down into a 500-foot-thick, 3,600-square-mile honeycombed karst limestone aquifer lying just below the surface. Once the water swirls into the aquifer, it slowly flows south and east through faults and fractures toward San Antonio. There it fills people's taps, waters gardens and feeds the Comal and San Marcos springs. Those springs, in turn, feed the Guadalupe River, which provides critical flows of fresh water into San Antonio Bay, a vital wintering spot for endangered whooping cranes and other birds on the Gulf Coast.

The very characteristics that make the Edwards Aquifer a natural reservoir also make it extremely vulnerable to contamination. Development pressure on the outskirts of San Antonio has threatened to destroy the natural permeability of the landscape—reducing the amount of land available to catch rain and recharge the aquifer, and increasing the volume of pollutants.

Since 1999, The Nature Conservancy has been helping the city of San Antonio broker a series of deals to protect the area's ranches and ultimately safeguard the source and quality of the water in the aquifer. Facing droughts and a rapidly growing population (San Antonio is now the seventh-largest city in the United States), voters agreed to tax themselves to try to protect their constrained source of water dozens of miles away.

The city worked out a strategy with the Conservancy to negotiate conservation easements—under which ranchers are given a payment in exchange for a binding agreement never to subdivide and develop their properties—to protect the recharge zone while keeping land in private hands. The Rothes began considering a conservation easement on their ranch about five years ago. An easement would have brought welcome cash, but it also would have prohibited any future development on the property, reducing the value of the land by an estimated 40 percent. It was a big choice to make.

"It was not a snap decision. We looked at it for two or three years," says Marcy. "We had too many unanswered questions in our minds about what we wanted to do with the ranch." But in 2010, they decided to put 2,000 acres under easement. In doing so, they joined more than two dozen other ranch owners in a program that has now protected nearly 100,000 acres of land over the Edwards Aquifer's recharge zone, funded by more than a million people in the San Antonio area who depend on the aquifer's water. They are united by the recognition that a healthy recharge zone is a natural water-quality protection system that can't be fixed if it's ever cut up and developed. "If you screw that up," says Jeff Francell, the Conservancy's Texas land protection director, "you lose it for all time."

One of the biggest threats to water quality is suburban sprawl in the recharge zone. All that paved area can greatly increase the amount of pollution that percolates into the aquifer—pollutants that can get pumped straight back up into San Antonians' faucets. Back in the 1990s, San Antonio began a serious growth spurt, and developers started snapping up land along the city's northern edge, in the middle of the recharge zone, clearing the brush from it, and covering it with houses and malls. It didn't take long to recognize that runaway development would greatly increase the risk that water going into the aquifer would be contaminated. Dirty water could, of course, always be cleaned in a water-treatment plant before it was delivered to people's homes. But such plants cost hundreds of millions of dollars, says Scott Halty, the San Antonio Water System's director of resource protection and compliance.

Conservation work in Texas has always been a delicate proposition: Roughly 95 percent of the land in the state is privately owned, and there has always been a strong property-rights bent to the collective thinking here. San Antonio's program got a huge boost in 2000 when city voters approved a one-eighth-cent sales tax increase that raised \$38 million to protect critical land in the recharge zone on the city's fringes. The public funding provided a stream of money for conservation—money that the city wouldn't have to spend on expensive infrastructure projects like water-treatment plants. "I think San Antonio realized how much its economy—and really, its life—was dependent on clean water coming out of the ground," says Francell. "And the dirtier the water going into the aquifer is, the more money they have to spend treating it."

"It was kind of new ground for everybody," says Rothe. "Giving up an interest in your land is a big deal. There were many landowners that said not 'no' but 'hell, no, I don't want anybody saying anything about my property." But... many local ranchers have begun to recognize that by selling off their development rights through conservation easements, they can receive money that will provide the kind of

WALLACE GROVE SCHOOLHOUSE RESTORATION RECEIVES 2012 STATE PRESERVATION AWARD



Before







After







Thank You Contributors!

Champion Lumber Co.
Franklin Restoration
Georgia Metal
Great Estate Landscaping
Indian Creek Baptist Church
Madison-Morgan Cultural Center
Morgan County Landmarks

Morgan County Roads & Bridges
Plainview Baptist Church
Ruark Farms
Social Circle Hardware
Sunflower Farm
Thankful Baptist Church

Thank you Volunteers!

Ricky Boswell, Barry Brown, David Buck, Pastor Tommy Chatman, Deacon Gerald Cooper, Geraldine Cooper, Wes Holt, Rena and George Holt, Nathan Howell, Ken Kocher, Deacons Jesse and Louis Mathis, Christine McCauley, Mary McCauley, Opie Nell and Mac McMullin, Charlie Moore, and Preston Robinson.



FARMEANDER EXPANDS

We invite you to
FARMeander through
local farms,
stay in farm-related inns
and b&bs, and shop at
local farmers markets.
FARMeander now covers Morgan, Newton,
and Walton Counties!
Find FARMeander at
www.mmcGeorgia.org



AMERICANS MORE THOUGHTFUL ABOUT "BUYING LOCAL"

Courtesy Farmers & Consumers Market Bulletin, 7/25/12, Georgia Department of Agriculture

MORE AMERICANS THAN EVER ARE THINKING ABOUT WHERE THEIR FOOD COMES FROM AND ITS NUTRITIONAL IMPACTS ON THEIR HEALTH.

These are the findings of the 2012 "Food & Health Survey: Consumer Attitudes toward Food Safety, Nutrition and Health." The study was conducted by the International Food Information Council Foundation, and looked at how Americans feel about their health, dietary information, food safety and more.

The survey reflects improvements in many areas of diet and health:

- ☐ 60 percent of Americans describe their health as either "excellent" or "very good", but many recognize there is still room to improve their diet
- ☐ More than 60 percent of Americans consider themselves to be "active"
- ☐ 9 of 10 parents believe it's good for their health to sit down and eat meals with their family; 57 percent "strongly agree" with that statement
- ☐ 75 percent of Americans strive to choose lower-fat products at least sometimes
- ☐ Nearly all Americans report they are trying to improve their eating habits, with 87 percent of those studied trying to eat more fruits and vegetables

The Georgia Department of Agriculture now provides Georgians with several easy ways to live more healthfully.



Georgia Grown, a program of the Department of Agriculture, helps connect consumers with local produce, meats, cheeses and other agricultural products. Georgia Grown not only helps support jobs in the state, it provides fresher products, which benefits both bodies and the environment. Lists of what's in season, U-Pick operations and more can be found at

www.georgiagrown.com.

The State of Georgia also administers new ways for lower-income families to eat more locally-grown goods. The U.S. Department of Agriculture's Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program (SNAP) allows participants to buy fruits, vegetables, meat, dairy and grains at their local farmers markets. Food-bearing plants, such as citrus or nut trees, or berry bushes, also qualify. A list of Georgia's farmers markets that accept SNAP benefits is located below.

U-Picks and roadside stands also are eligible to accept SNAP funds. Operators interested in learning more should contact their area USDA Nutrition Service director or the Department of Human Services.

MADISON-MORGAN CONSERVANCY MEMBERS

BEVERLY & BILL ABBOTT SUMMER & LEE ABNEY Mr. & Mrs. Duane Ackerman ADB GROUP, INC. MR. & MRS. ANDY AINSLIE *JOAN ALBY **ALCOVY BERRY FARM MS. PATRICIA ALDRIDGE ARBORGANICS ALLIGOOD & ASSOCIATES MR. CARL BACHMANN *KATHY BAKANE CANDACE CARLSON & KEVIN BAKER SUE & CHARLES BALDWIN BANK OF MADISON JUDY BARBER *JANET & BOB BEAUCHAMP *ROSEMARY L. & DON W. BECKER FRANKIE & JERRY BEERS AUGUSTA & FRED M. BELL, M.D. HANK BELL MR. DAVE BELTON KATIE & ROB BENNETT JEAN & BERT BERDING **BERRY'S CHRISTMAS TREE FARM HARRY & GINGER BEVERLY NANCY & DAMERON BLACK, IV MR. RALPH BLANCHARD *Mr. & Mrs. Ira Block GINA, MICHAEL & MOLLIE BOGLE MACK BOHLEN CINDA & MARK BOOMERSHINE TRICIA & JOHN BOSTWICK *Mrs. John Bostwick ALLIE & PAUL BOURGEOIS MR. & MRS. JAMES W. BOYD, JR. *RUTH & MIKE BRACEWELL **Brady Inn Mr. & Mrs. James Branch *CHRISTOPHER & LISA BRANDON JUDY & TOMMY BREEDLOVE SHARON & JOSEPH BROGDON BRYANS FAMILY FOUNDATION MR. & MRS. DAVID BUCK **BURGE ORGANIC FARM ROSEMARY BUTTERMORE MR. & MRS. TERRY F. BYER **THE CABOOSE *MARGARET & JERRY CALDWELL CAMP TWIN LAKES SCOTT CAMPBELL Ms. Susan Campo H.D. & CHERYL CANNINGTON KATHRYN & JOE CARDWELL Ms. Laura E. Carmichael *BEN & PATRICIA CARTER *JANE M. CARTER CENTRAL GA EMC FOUNDATION Mr. & Mrs. George Chase DR. CHARLIE CHRISTIAN **CIRCLE G FARMS **CJ ORCHARDS Mr. & Mrs. Robert E. Coker MR. & MRS. CHARLES CONNER Mr. & Mrs. Jason T. Connolly CONRADS FAMILY FOUNDATION CONNIE & GEORGE GOOKE *Mr. & Mrs. William J. Corry MR. & MRS. STEPHEN COWART MR. & MRS. JON CRANE

CRYSTAL ORGANIC FARM MARYANN & DEVON DARTNELL JIM & JULIE DAVIE **DIANE DAVIES GLADYS DE MOULPIED MR. & MRS. LANE DENNARD THERESA AND WARD DICKSON *FLOSSIE & DAVID DODGE *ALICE KOHN & ARTHUR H. DOMBY LYDIA DOYLE PATRICIA AND WILSON DUBOSE SEAN DUNLAP **EOUIFEST RHONDA & RON ERWIN SHEREE & TERRY EVANS **DENNY & DOUG EWING** MR. & MRS. MORT EWING EXPOSITION FOUNDATION **FARMHOUSE INN AT HUNDRED ACRE FARM SCOTT FINSTHWAIT **EMILY & TOM FOLLOWILL** DR. VIRGINIA PAYNE & MR. CLARENCE FOREMAN CHERYL DELK & FRED FRANKLIN KELLY & REESE FREYER GINGER GARDNER BETSY & FRANK GARRARD *TERRELL GARRARD JILL & EDDIE GARRETT **ERIN & JOHN GARRETT** KAREN & MIKE GARRETT GA LAND TRUST DONNA GENSLER GEORGIA LAND TRUST, INC. GEORGIA POWER FOUNDATION MR. & MRS. BRUCE GILBERT VICKI & JOHN GILLESPIE DINA & PIERRE GLARDON DENA & BRAD GOOD **GREENDALE FARM CHARLES & BETH HANEY LOUISE & ED HANNAH ROB HANSELMAN MRS. & MR. DONALD B. HARDEN *LCDR. ALBERT E. HARPER & FAMILY *JUNE HARRELL MARTHA HARRELL PAT & MELINDA HARTNEY S. CHARLES HENDRIX *PAUL D. HENSLER MRS. MARIAN HILL **CHRIS & FOSS HODGES** *Mr. & Mrs. I. Arnold Hoge GEORGE & RENA HOLT DOUG & JULIE HOLT MR. WES HOLT HEATHER RAE HOWARD MELISA HOWE BEN & MARY ALICE HUDSON STEVE & LINDA HUGGINS ROSEMARY & BOB HUGHES *BOBBY HUGHES **HUNDRED ACRE FARM ASHLEY & WEYMAN HUNT **CANDLER HUNT** *LYN & WHITEY HUNT DEBORAH & JON HUNTER *Mr. & Mrs. John Huntz GALE T. HURST ANNE C. SYMMES & STEPHEN IVES **JACK'S CREEK FARM KIM JACKSON

RICHARD & MARY ANN JACOB MARIE & MIKE JEFFREY *JULIE JENKINS KAREN AND FELTON JENKINS *Mr. & Mrs. Hank Johns ELLIS JOHNSON JEANIE & FRED JOHNSON JENNIFER JOHNSON KENNETH & SYLVIA JOHNSON *MARGARET & KEVIN JOHNSON MRS. SUE T. JOHNSON *Drs. Babs & Hiram Johnston **ELIZABETH JONES** KAY H. & BURKE C. JONES KELLY PRODUCTS, INC. THE KENDEDA FUND DANA & RICHARD KIBBEY LINDA & BILL KILMER EVELYN W. KING LAURA & GILMER KING BEN KIRBY MONICA & KEN KOCHER DAN BELMAN & RANDY KORANDO *CHRIS LAMBERT *ZEKE LAMBERT **LAMBERT FARM OPERATIONS, LLC *SHANDON & DAVID LAND *EMILY & DON LANE MR. AND MRS. ROBERT E. LANIER Mr. & Mrs. Bob Lawton *Brian & Cathy Lehman MARY LESLIE DR. KEN LEWIS JESSICA ROYAL & TIM LEWIS MR. & MRS. WILL LOBB PAULETT & LLOYD LONG *MARTHA & CHARLES LOWER PENNY & BOB LYLE SHELLEY MACMILLAN **MADISON FEST **MADISON CHILI COOKOFF MADISON RENTALS MADISON STUDIOS MADISON-MORGAN CHAMBER OF COMMERCE MAGNOLIA GARDEN CLUB MAIN STREET VET MR. LIN MALCOM & MR. FRANK MALCOM CAROLYN & JOHN MALONE JAN & BILL MANOS Ms. Anna Marett **BRADEN & ROB MARETT** MELISSA & BRIAN MARTIN STEPHANIE & MICHAEL MARTIN JANET & CHARLES MASON *CHRISTINE McCauley *MARY & BOB MCCAULEY TERRY TATUM & JERRY McCollum SUSAN & TONY McCullar RICKY & CAROL MCGINNIS CASSANDRE & KEVIN McGOWAN NANCY CLAIR LAIRD & STEVE McINANEY *MR. & MRS. MICHAEL MCOUAIDE JILL & KEVIN MEELER *JACK & NANCY MILES MR. & MRS. RON MILTON *SARA & JAMES MIZE Mr. & Mrs. RICHARD MOHLER ANGIE & BRITT MOON MRS. VICTORIA NEWTON MOONEY **MOONSHINE MEATS

*CHARTER MEMBERS

DR. & MRS. JOSEPH M. CRAVER

WATERSHED DONORS (BOLDED)

**FARMeander MEMBERS

KATHERINE MOORE

MADISON-MORGAN CONSERVANCY MEMBERS, CONTINUED

BETSY & SANDY MOREHOUSE MR. & MRS. ROY MORRIS DEBBIE & LAMAR MULLINAX **MYSTIC MOUNTAIN ALPACAS *LINDA & MICHAEL NAPLES JO ANN NATIONS *Mr. & Mrs. Floyd C. Newton, III *MR. & MRS. GODFREY H. NEWTON BETSY WAGENHAUSER & ALEX NEWTON ASHLEY & MATT NICHOLS **NORING FARMS ON FLOYD Mr. & Mrs. Lee Nunn Lois & Ebb Oakley *Mr. & Mrs. Rete Odom, Jr. MR. JAMES ORR Dr. Forest & Caryn Pagett JENNIFER & GEORGE PALMER *Pam Parrish H.G. PATTILLO IRENE & WILLIAM PAUL BROOKS "SONNY" PENNINGTON, III CHARLOTTE & KEITH PHARR DIANE & WILLIAM PHARR **PLOW POINT FARMS *ADELAIDE & GRAHAM PONDER CHERRY & RICK PORTER **PORTERDALE FARMERS MARKET *Betty Prewett JIM & SUSAN PRUGH MARI & WALT RABERN *GINNY & DAN RATHER *JEANNE SYMMES & HUNTER REID DENEICE & BRAD RICE DRS. TERRY BLUM & PAUL ROMAN *Mr. & Mrs. Bill Ross MR. & MRS. MICHAEL ROUSH NAN ROWAN JANE & EVERETT ROYAL *BARBARA B. & FRANCIS W. RUSHING

Conservancy, and send to the address above.

KERRIE & BRANDON SAMPSON JAMIE SARKIN S.A.R.E. RITA AND STEVE SCHAEFER

DICK & KATHIE SCHAEFER
DICK & KATHIE SCHMIDT
JODIE & DICK SCHMIDT
JUDY & BOB SENFT
SHIRLEY & GEORGE SHATTUCK
KATRIN A. SHEEHAN
MR. & MRS. TOM SHERWOOD
*RICK CROWN & RICHARD SIMPSON
MR. BOBBY SMITH
KATE SMITH

KATE SMITH
MS. COLLEEN HALL & MR. JOSEPH SMITH
SHIRLEY & GLENN C. SMITH
EMMIE & MICKEY SMOCK
KRISTINA SORENSEN
**SOUTHERN CROSS GUEST RANCH
BILL & DOTTIE SPANN
JULIE & STEVE SPEYER

CINDY & RONNIE STAPP
*AMELIA STEELE
STEFFEN THOMAS MUSEUM
*ESTHER & JIM STOKES
*GLORIA STUHLMILLER

**SUNFLOWER FARM

**SUNFLOWER FARM FESTIVAL

*JANE SYMMES

**SYRINX FARM

**TAGYERIT FARM

MRS. GEORGEANA TAMPLIN

DEBBIE & WAYNE TAMPLIN

WAYNE TANKERSLEY

JOHANNA & BRYAN TATE

WAYNE TANKERSLEY
JOHANNA & BRYAN TATE
JOAN & LARRY TAYLOR
**TEWKSBURY FARMS
LINDA & DAN THOMAN
*MRS. JOYCE THOMAS
*MR. & MRS. STEFFEN THOMAS, JR.

THREE SEASONS GARDEN CLUB
JESSICA & JON TONGE
MRS. LYNN WALKER TREADWELL
*ANNE & ROBERT TRULOCK
ROBERT M. & LILIAS BALDWIN TURNELL
FOUNDATION
*FIN VASON
*KATIE VASON
*MRS. LEE HARPER & MR. WAYNE VASON

NANCY VAUGHAN

*MRS. HENRY VERNER

*SUE ELLEN & ALAN S. VERNER

**VERNER FARMS

DAN & JULIE VICE

CELIA VISSCHER

*MR. & MRS. WILLIAM VOEGELI PHILLIP VON HANSTEIN DR. & MRS. JOHN WADE *ANNE W. WALKER

ANN-MARIE & FRANK WALSH
*ELLEN WARREN

WATERFALL FOUNDATION
ROSE ANN & RUSSELL WEAVER
*KATIE & SCOTT WEBER
WALTER WELLMAN
MR. GEORGE WEST
CATHY & STEVE WHITCOMB
FRIEDA & GRAYSON WHITE
*CLARENCE & KATHY WHITESIDE
MR. & MRS. PETER WIBELL

MR. & MRS. PETER WIBELL
SALLY & CAREY WICKLAND
CLAUDIA GOODWIN & CHIP WIENGES
CAROL & EVERETT WILLIAMS

ANNIE B. & PHILIP WILLIAMS
WILLOW OAK FARM
KARL & LINDA WOODWORTH
CHAD WRIGHT

MADISON-MORGAN CONSERVANCY

P.O. Box 752, Madison, GA 30650 706-342-9252, www.mmcgeorgia.org

ANNUAL MEMBERSHIP FORM Yes, I would like to support the Madison-Morgan Conservancy by making a tax deductible contribution at the following level:			
	Benefactor\$1,000 or more (WaSupporter\$500 or moreDonor\$250 or more		
<u> </u>	Conservationist \$50 Naturalist \$20	Name as it should appear in the newsletter's membership list:	
\$	I would like to contribute an additional: to the Land Acquisition Fund.	Address: State: Zip:	
	My company has a matching gift program. Please contact me to initiate a matching gift.	Phone 1: Phone 2:	
	I would like to volunteer. Please make check payable to Madison-Morgan	Email:	

NEW MEMBERS

Arborganics Kathryn & Joe Cardwell Candace Carlson & Kevin Baker Denny and Doug Ewing Emily & Tom Followill Vicki & John Gillespie Dena & Brad Good Rob Hanselman S. Charles Hendrix Kelly Products, Inc. The Kendeda Fund Ben Kirby **Madison Studios** Melissa and Brian Martin Jill & Kevin Meeler Debbie & Lamar Mullinax Betsy Wagenhauser & Alex Newton Brooks "Sonny" Pennington, III Madison Rentals Deneice & Brad Rice Drs. Terry Blum & Paul Roman Nan Rowan Kerrie & Brandon Sampson Jamie Sarkin Kristina Sorensen Wayne Tankersley Carol & Everett Williams

THANK YOU

Bob Beauchamp & Family Mollie Bogle Judy & Tommy Breedlove The Center and Kay Lee The Caboose Pastor Tommy Chatman The Community Foundation Stephen Cooke Geraldine Cooper Art Domby Sean Dunlap Friends of Walton County Erin Garrett Georgia's Land Trust Community Georgia Trust for Historic Preservation Kim Jackson Elizabeth Jones

Kelly Products, Inc. Keep Morgan Beautiful The Kendeda Fund Lambert Farms Land Trust Alliance **Madison Studios** Madison-Morgan Chamber of Commerce Will Marshall Angie & Britt Moon Ginny & Dan Rather **Bobby Smith** Sunflower Farm Vason Family Verner Farms Wallace Grove Baptist Church Watershed Donors You Should Eat! Catering

ANNUAL MEMBERSHIP RENEWAL CHECK YOUR MAILING LABEL

If you are a Conservancy member, please check the mailing label on your newsletter. **The date printed above your name is the date on which you last paid your annual membership dues.** Please renew your membership, and if possible, consider renewing your membership at a higher level, so that we can continue and expand our programming.

This newsletter is printed on 100% post-consumer waste recycled paper.



MADISON-MORGAN CONSERVANCY P.O. Box 752 Madison, GA 30650

Return Service Requested